KANSAS LEGISLATIVE RESEARCH DEPARTMENT

68-West–Statehouse, 300 SW 10th Ave. Topeka, Kansas 66612-1504 (785) 296-3181 ◆ FAX (785) 296-3824

kslegres@klrd.ks.gov

http://www.kslegislature.org/klrd

December 4, 2015

MINIMUM MOTOR VEHICLE LIABILITY INSURANCE POLICY LIMITS

This memorandum provides background information on increases to minimum motor vehicle liability insurance policy limits, a study topic assigned to the Special Committee on Insurance by the Legislative Coordinating Council (LCC). The memorandum provides summary information on 2015 HB 2067 (as specified in the requested topic) and on previously considered state legislation addressing increases to those limits.

Assigned Study Topic

The charge and topic assigned by the LCC follows:

Study the Need to Increase the Minimum Motor Vehicle Liability Insurance Policy Limits and, If Needed, What Limits Would be Indicated. In February, the House Committee on Insurance held a hearing on HB 2067. The bill would have increased the mandatory minimum motor vehicle liability policy limits. After hearing proponent and opponent testimony, no action was taken. The Committee indicated the need to study the matter before action, if any, was taken. Under existing law, KSA 40-3107, the minimum policy coverage limits in any one accident is \$25,000 for bodily injury or death of one person and \$50,000 for two or more persons, and \$10,000 for harm to or destruction of the property of others. The last changes to these limits were made in 1984.

HB 2067—Summary of Contents

HB 2067 would amend KSA 40-3107 to increase the minimum policy coverage limits in any one accident from \$25,000 to \$50,000 for bodily injury to or death of one person and from \$50,000 to \$75,000 for bodily injury to or death of two or more persons, and from \$10,000 to \$35,000 for harm to or destruction of the property of others. Two technical changes related to drafting style also would be made. The bill would take effect on publication in the statute book.

HB 2067—Bill Hearing and Testimony

The bill was introduced by the House Committee on Insurance at the request of Representative Ramon Gonzalez, Jr. The House Committee held a hearing on the bill on February 4, 2015. Proponents of the bill included Representative Gonzalez, two private citizens, and a representative of the Kansas Association for Justice. Written testimony in favor of the bill

was submitted by a representative of the Kansas Association of Insurance Agents. The proponents generally addressed how the existing motor vehicle liability coverage limits result in under-compensation due to the increased cost of vehicles, healthcare, emergency response, and ambulatory transport as a result of inflation since the limits were established. The private citizens shared personal experiences of automobile accidents resulting in loss of life, medical expenses, and property loss and testified as to the lack of adequate compensation under the current coverage limits to cover the losses incurred by the injured parties. The proponents stated the bill would help increase the chances of those faced with medical expenses and property losses beyond the existing limits to receive full and adequate compensation for those injuries and losses. One proponent suggested increasing the coverage limit and adding an index for inflation.

Opponents of the bill appearing before the House Committee were representatives of the American Insurance Association and Allstate Insurance. Written testimony in opposition to the bill was submitted by representatives of American Family, Property Casualty Insurers, and Enterprise Leasing Company of Kansas. The opponents generally stated raising the coverage limits would increase premiums, individuals who could least afford the premium increases would drop their insurance coverage, and the number of uninsured motorists would increase. A chart from the Insurance Information Institute was provided showing automobile financial responsibility limits and enforcements by state. Several conferees noted the increase in the limits proposed by the bill would move Kansas to one of the highest mandated minimums in the nation. Conferees also noted existing minimum automobile insurance liability limits in Kansas are in line with those of most states.

Neutral testimony was presented by a representative of State Farm Insurance Companies. The representative stated the limit changes proposed in the bill might force financially struggling families to not purchase insurance, potentially increasing the uninsured market. The representative also noted the limits are part of a larger set of laws that include benchmarks in the amount of medical cost that must be incurred before an individual can sue, and the bill does not consider the effect increased limits without a change in medical threshold would have on the judicial system. He asked the Committee to move cautiously when looking at changes to the mandatory limits, indicating a strong case should be made demonstrating such a change would benefit all Kansans.

The House Committee questioned how the coverage limit amounts proposed by the bill were determined. The response provided was that higher limits had been proposed in prior legislation without resulting passage, so lower coverage limits were proposed with the hope of obtaining some level of increase needed in the coverage limit. Committee members indicated the need to determine what the appropriate coverage limits should be if an increase was needed.

House Committee members also expressed concern over the impact of uncompensated losses on injured parties with limited financial means and the amount of the resulting premium increase and its impact on the same population. Some House Committee members questioned the level of resulting premium increases implied by conferees and the correlation between an increase in the liability limits and an increase in uninsured drivers.

According to the fiscal note prepared by the Division of the Budget, the Kansas Insurance Department (Department) states enactment of the bill would cause an increase of premiums that consumers would pay for auto insurance; however, the Department indicates the potential increase would be minimal. Additionally, the Department states the bill has the potential to increase taxes collected from insurance companies from higher premiums for auto

insurance from the higher minimum levels of coverage. However, the Department states there also is a potential for a reduction of premiums taxes collected if more individuals would choose not to pay higher premiums and become uninsured. Either way, the fiscal effect on insurance premium taxes collected by the state cannot be estimated. Any fiscal effect associated with the bill is not reflected in *The FY 2016 Governor's Budget Report*.

Enactment and Increases in Minimum Motor Vehicle Liability Insurance Policy Limits

Minimum motor vehicle liability insurance policy limits were first enacted in 1957 with coverage minimum limits in any one accident of \$5,000 for bodily injury to or death of one person and \$10,000 for two or more persons, and \$1,000 for harm to or destruction of the property of others. Coverage limits, when referenced, often are listed to reflect the limits in sequential order and separated by a slash mark; the 1957 limits would be indicated as "\$5,000/\$10,000/\$1,000." In 1973, enacted Sub. for HB 1129 included an increase in the limits, to \$15,000/\$30,000/\$5,000. In 1974, enacted SB 918 codified the requirements, which were not changed, at KSA 40-3107. In 1981, the passage of SB 371 amended those limits upward to \$25,000/\$50,000/\$10,000, the statutory limits that continue in effect to date. HB 2231, also introduced in 1981, proposed the same limits as SB 371. In 1984, technical changes were made to KSA 40-3107; the changes did not affect the policy coverage limits.

Previously Considered State Legislation

No further legislation related to increasing minimum policy coverage limits was introduced until the 1989 Legislative Session, when HB 2482 would have increased the minimum coverage limits to \$50,000/\$100,000/\$20,000. A hearing on the bill took place on March 15,1989, before the House Committee on Insurance, but no further action was taken.

Minimum policy coverage limit legislation was introduced in 1995, with SB 369 proposing an increase in the limits to \$50,000/\$100,000/\$20,000. The following year, HB 2844 was introduced seeking the same minimum policy coverage limits sought in 1995.

In 1998, SB 634 was introduced by the Senate Committee on Judiciary to address minimum policy coverage limits. The bill proposed limits of \$100,000/\$200,000/\$40,000. The bill was referred to the Senate Committee on Financial Institutions and Insurance, but no hearing was held. The bill died in Committee.

The last attempt to increase the minimum policy limits, prior to the introduction of 2015 HB 2067, occurred in 2012 with the introduction of HB 2679 by the House Committee on Insurance. The bill would have increased the minimum policy coverage limits to \$50,000/\$100,000/\$25,000. The bill was referred to the House Committee on Insurance, but no hearing was held on the bill. The bill died in Committee at the end of the 2012 Session.

For more information on this topic, please contact Iraida Orr, Melissa Calderwood-Renick, or Whitney Howard.